B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

9th  February 2011
Present: 
Councillor David Soans –Chair (KBC)


Councillor Mike Tebbutt (KBC and Desborough TC) 

Councillor Alan Pote (NCC/KBC/ RTC)

Councillor Derek Zanger (KBC/BLTC)


Councillor Ruth Groome (KBC/BLTC)


Councillor Reg Barby (BSPC)


Councillor David Jones (Rothwell TC)

Councillor Alan Mills (Rothwell TC)

Councillor Christopher Lamb (KBC/BSPC)


Councillor Sir David Gunn (BLTC)


Councillor Maureen Jerram (BLTC)

Councillor Margaret Talbot (KBC/RTC)


Councillor Christopher Groome (KBC/BLTC/NCC)


Doreen Bindley (Desborough TC)


Councillor Russell Roberts (KBC/BSPC)


Councillor Adrian Lee (BSPC)

Also Present:
Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)

Mark Dickenson (Kettering Borough Council)


Insp Dick Aistrop (Northants Police) 


Nick Gore (NCC Highways)

Ian Smith (MGWSP)


George Mercer 


Rachel Paling (Committee Administrator - KBC)

10.A6TF.54
  APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors June Derbyshire and Mark Dearing.
10.A6TF.55
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 10th November 2010 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
10.A6TF.56
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

None
10.A6TF.57
MEMBERS OF PUBLIC PRESENT WHO REQUEST RIGHT TO SPEAK

George Mercer requested to speak on environmental issues during the meeting.
10.A6TF.58
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None
10.A6TF.59
HIGHWAYS
Nick Gore introduced himself as Community Liaison Officer for Transport & Highways at Northamptonshire County Council.  Ian Smith from MGWSP was also introduced to the forum.
It was noted that MGWSP was the service provider for Highways and held the budget for maintenance and that any repair enquiries were to be referred to them.

(Cllrs C Groome and Pote arrived at the meeting at 7.08pm)
It was noted that pot holes were filled in as soon as possible for insurance purposes and that patching was now done to a higher standard than in previous years.  Due to the budget reductions, re-surfacing of roads and kerbing would not be a priority in the forthcoming years.
It was reported that people were coming off their pushbikes due to The Avenues in Burton Latimer needing desperate repair work.
(Councillors Tebbutt and Bindley arrived at the meeting at 7.15pm)
It was noted that the metering lights on Junction 4 of the A14 would be utilised by the Highways Agency at peak times of traffic only.  They would not hold traffic for long periods of time.

It was noted that due to a work order issued in October 2009 a 7.5 tonne limit sign was to be placed at Junction 4 to stop vehicles passing through Rothwell, however this had still not materialised.  Martin Hammond would investigate the matter further.

(Cllrs Roberts & Zanger arrived at the meeting at 7.22pm)

It was reported that a feasibility study had shown that there was an option to widen Gladstone Street in Desborough, however there was no funding available at present to achieve this.  

Patching work was suggested as a temporary solution for Whitney Road, Burton Latimer.
A request was made for traffic calming works similar to that in Warkton village, to be implemented in St.Botolph’s Road / Polwell Lane, Barton Seagrave to assist in reducing speeding issues and the impending increased traffic from 450 new homes due to be built.  Nick Gore offered to attend the Barton Seagrave Parish Council meeting to discuss further.

It was noted that there was a possibility of street lights being turned off in areas where the speed limit exceeded 40mph. It was noted that Northamptonshire County Council was to fix the budgets for MGWSP at the end of February
Praise was given to the telephone operators of Street Doctor for their helpful service.

(Nick Gore and Ian Smith left the meeting at 7.40pm)
10.A6TF.60
POLICE STATISTICS & COMMUNITY SAFETY

Insp Aistrop was welcomed to the meeting.

Desborough had shown an overall increase in the Crime figures of 3%.  Burglary and Criminal Damage were a concern and work was to be done on this. 

Rothwell, Burton Latimer and Barton Seagrave were all showing reductions in their crime figures.


Concern was growing around the increase in ASB in Desborough and Rothwell.  There would be a concentration of resources in these areas.

(Cllr Ruth Groome left the meeting at 7.45pm)


It was noted that the Police were re-structuring shift patterns so it was hoped there would be a better level of communication between Immediate Response Teams and Safer Community Teams.

There was now a better reporting system in place which would hopefully produce more accurate figures and statistics in the future.

It was noted that in relation to the reduction in police budgets the Police would not be immune to redundancies, however some of these would come from the civilian workforce.  It was hoped that it would have minimum effect on resources.


Discussions took place regarding speeding vehicles in the early hours of the morning especially in the Burton Latimer and Barton Seagrave areas.  A request was made for the Police to use a speed camera as had been previously done in Deeble Road, which had proven successful.

In cases of bullying in schools, the Police reported that they work with schools on communication and reporting through the Safer Schools Project, as bullying can lead to more serious incidents on or off site.  They requested that all drugs activity in schools should be reported to them.


An update was requested from the traffic police in relation to speeding vehicles and drivers using mobile phones on the A14 between junctions 7-10.


Thanks were given to the Police for their swift action recently in Churchill Way, Burton Latimer.

An update was requested in relation to when a NYPD scheme was due to start in Burton Latimer, which had been funded by BLAST.
(Insp Aistrop left the meeting at 8.20pm)
10.A6TF.61
BUDGET CONSULTATION

A paper was circulated to the forum members by Mark Dickenson.


The Council’s grant from central government had been reduced – for 2011/12 by 15.7% which was far more than originally expected.


(Cllr Ruth Groome returned to the meeting at 8.25pm)

£1.4 million had been saved through the Framework but there was still a £500,000 shortfall; this was due to be addressed by the Council during February in order to arrive at a balanced budget. As part of that work:- 
a) £35,000 had been received back from the government in relation to Concessionary Fares and the additional reduction of £47,000 a year from 2012/13 onwards had been cancelled. 

b) It was hoped that £75,000 extra could be generated from planning fees once the Council was able to set its own fee rates. 

Further work to close the budget was expected to result in relatively modest service reductions in the coming year. However, the Council still had significant savings to find in future years and the overall structure of government support was under review, which gave rise to further uncertainty from 2013/4 onwards. 


Thanks were given to Kettering Borough Council staff for their continued contribution to making savings.

In response to a question, it was thought unlikely that a change to business rates would occur in the next twelve months.

(Mark Dickenson left the meeting at 8.40pm)

10.A6TF.62
POLLING PLACE & POLLING DISTRICT REVIEW 
A review of polling stations was underway as part of the four yearly review. The Forum’s views were sought on the need for changes to current arrangements. 

It was noted that the polling stations in Burton Latimer could be dispersed across two sites, rather than concentrated in one building as now. The desire to avoid having to close St Mary’s school was noted, but this was ultimately a decision for the Headteacher.  
Consideration was being given to the safety of students at Latimer School in the review, due to the Community Centre being used as a polling station.  Requests were made for the gates to be left open for access and the police to be present.

It was noted that the Ritz and the Surestart Centre in Desborough were suggested as potential alternative polling stations in place of Havelock Primary School, in the longer term.  
10.A6TF.63
EAST KETTERING LIAISON - update

A report had been submitted to provide an update on the East Kettering Sustainable Urban Extension.

It was noted that discussions were taking place with the Highways Agency in respect of Junction10/10A.  There were four options to be considered and the applicant was to demonstrate which of them would work best.  The agency would then accept the one they felt was most suitable.
10.A6TF.64
NEWSROUND

Burton Latimer


The Charity ball was to be held on March 5th at the Park Hotel


The Paddocks were to be put forward for the QEII playing fields.  


Barton Seagrave

The parish council were supporting the ‘Stop the Drop’ campaign and holding a Litter Pick on 26th March.

There was an Arts & Craft Fayre to be held at the Community Centre on 26th March.


Barton Seagrave Parish Council had entered Grays Field for the QEII playing fields.


Desborough

A ‘Stop the Drop’ was also to take place on 26th March.

Rothwell

A Help the Heroes charity shop was to open on 26th February on the ground floor of the Market House.


There was to be a Litter Pick on Saturday 19th February between 2-4pm.
10.A6TF.65
RURAL FORUM FEEDBACK

None
10.A6TF.66
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

· Parks & Gardens Spring Bulb
· Friends of Local Parks
· Public Toilets

· Briefing in Planning 

· Localism Bill

· Dog Control Orders - update
 10.A6TF.67
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Adrian Lee was introduced to the Forum as the new member from Barton Seagrave Parish Council.
Doreen Bindley notified the forum that she would not be standing at the next election and therefore this would be her last meeting.  The Chair gave thanks for her valuable contribution over the years.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.10 pm)

Signed …………………………………………….

Chair

Rap
A6 Towns Forum No. 

(09.02.11)

